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Aleksandr Vladimirovich KONOVALOV

Minister of Justice

Ministry of Justice of the Russian Federation

Ul. Zhitnaia 14

119 991 Moscow GSP1

Russian Federation

London, 5 February 2009
Dear Minister, 

Protection of human rights defenders
The Bar Human Rights Committee of England and Wales is the international human rights arm of the Bar of England and Wales. It is an independent body concerned with defending the rule of law and internationally recognised legal standards relating to human rights and the right to fair trial. 

The Bar Human Rights Committee of England and Wales is contacting you regarding the recent murders of human rights lawyer, Stanislav Markelov, and journalist, Anastasiya Baburova.
Mr Stanislav Markelov was shot and killed in Moscow on 20 January 2009. Mr Markelov, a leading human rights lawyer and Director of the Institute of Supremacy of Law in Moscow, was acting for the family of a Chechen woman who was murdered by a Russian army officer, Colonel Yury Budanov. Colonel Budanov was the first Russian officer to be prosecuted for killing a civilian during the conflict in Chechnya, and had been convicted and sentenced to ten years in prison in 2003. On 14 January 2009, Budanov was released on parole. Shortly before his murder, Markelov conducted a news conference protesting the decision, and stating that he planned to appeal against Budanov’s early release. Markelov also represented the injured parties in the case of Sergey Lapin (A policeman found guilty of torture), Mokhmadsalakh Masayev (who disappeared in Chechnya in the summer of 2008 after accusing Chechen authorities of having subjected him to secret detention and torture) as well as several victims of members of fascist groups.
Ms Anastasiya Baburova, who died shortly after being shot alongside Markelov, was a young journalist with Novaya Gazeta and was reporting on Morkelov’s work.

The Bar Human Rights Committee joins with the International Association of Democratic Lawyers and the European Lawyers for Democracy and Human Rights in condemning the murders.  Further the Bar Human Rights Committee endorses the statement issued on 27 January 09 by the Committee on Legal Affairs and Human Rights of the Council of Europe’s Parliamentary Assembly (PACE).

Impunity appears to be running over from the Chechen Republic into Russia and beyond. This presents a threat to free-thinking and free-speaking journalists and lawyers (and undoubtedly others). In addition, the European Court of Human Rights, in a series of recent judgments, has ruled that the Russian Federation is responsible for many disappearances, acts of torture and killings in Chechnya. In particular, the lack of proper investigation has been highlighted.

The Bar Human Rights Committee is encouraged by President Medvedev’s expression – through his meeting with Dmitry Muratov and Mikhail Gorbachev - that the murders are a “really brazen and outrageous crime”. We hope that this is the start of a clear message that such crimes as these – past and present - will be investigated thoroughly with every effort being made to bring the perpetrators (at all levels) to justice. The type and extent of investigation into the murders of Markelov and Baburova could mark a turning point and stem the flow of negative judgments from the ECHR.
We urge the Russian authorities to demonstrate that those behind this double murder, not forgetting other similar atrocities, shall be punished in accordance with the law.

Yours Sincerely
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Mark Muller QC

Chairman

Bar Human Rights Committee of England and Wales
Copy sent to: 
· Yurii Yakovlevich Chaika, Prosecutor General of the Russian Federation
· Mr Yury Viktorovich Fedetov, Russian Ambassador to the United Kingdom
